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SMC Awards 210 Degrees
Southern Missionary College graduated 210 can-

didates at its 56th annual commencement.
Commencement speaker was Dr. Herbert E.

Douglass, associate editor of the Review and Herald

magazine, former president of Atlantic Union Col-

lege, and father of SMC associate degree nursing

major, Miss Vivian Douglass.

Of the 210 graduates, 101 received the Bachelor

of Science degree and four received the Bachelor of

Music degree. Fifty-seven received Bachelor of Arts

degrees. Forty-eight were awarded Associate of Sci-

ence degrees. Twenty-six of them were nursing

majors, six were medical office administration majors,

and 16 were office administration majors.

Evangelist T. H. Ludowici, of Augusta, Georgia,

gave the consecration talk. Dr. George H. Akers de-

livered the baccalaureate address. Akers is the pres-

ident of Columbia Union College of Takoma Park,

Maryland.

Those receiving degrees and their placements are

as follows:

I Continued on page 8)

SMC Opens New Facility

"It is a great pleasure to me to share in the dedi-

cation of this marvelous building here at Southern

Principal persons involved in opening SMC's new Home Eco-

nomics Center were Frances Costerisan, plant engineer;
Charles Fleming Jr., general manager; Elder H. H. Schmidt,
board chairman; Dr. Blakemore, speaker; Mrs. Thelma Cush-
man, chairman, Home Economics department; Dr. Frank Knit-

el, president; Mrs. Jack Tyler; Jack Tyler, architect.

Missionary College," stated Dr. Robbie Blakemore,

keynote speaker at the recent opening ceremonies of

SMC's new home economics center. A crowd of

some 200 students, college officials, faculty, and
SMC Board of Trustees members were on hand for

the program.

On introducing Dr. Blakemore, Dr. Knittel, presi-

dent of the college, noted that she had received her

Ph.D. from Florida State University and is currently

serving as chairman of the department of crafts and

interior design at the College of Home Economics at

the University of Tennessee at Knoxville.

Later in her speech, Dr. Blakemore emphasized
that the main impetus of home economics is to im-

prove the development of living conditions on a

worldwide scale. The goal is to improve the general

quality of living all over the world, developing physi-

ological health, improving food quality and nutrition

in general.

Hunger and malnutrition, she stated, is a world

problem affecting some 5 million children. Because

of it, they are susceptible to sickness, disease, mental

retardation and brain damage. To help remedy this

situation, a product has been developed which in-

cludes corn meal, soy flour, and nonfat dry milk.

"Given a small amount of this each day, one half of

a child's daily protein requirement would be filled,"

she said.

Improvement in other fields is being explored by

home economists. Some of these are interrelation-

i Continued ••// page -'
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SMC OPENS NEW FACILITY

i 'ontinued from page I >

ships between nutrition and drug use; improvement

of relations between individuals within families; im-

provement of relationships between parents and chil-

dren; and development of appreciation of the aes-

thetic especially among the underprivileged.

Also, during the program, Charles Fleming |r.,

general manager of the college, introduced the archi-

tect of the building, lack Tyler, and his wife, Linda,

"Much of the beauty of this campus is attributable to

|a< k," said Fleming.

Construction of the building was done under the

direction of Francis Costerisan who was lauded for

having completed the structure for $66,000 less than

the budget called for.

"Although this building is economically built,"

stated Fleming, "nothing was sacrificed either in con-

struction or aesthetics."

"For this addition to the campus, we thank the

Board of Trustees, the Committee of 100, friends in

Chattanooga, the constituency of the college and all

of those who had a part in helping the campus to

grow," Fleming said.

Other guests participating in the ceremony were

|. Henson Whitehead, treasurer of the Southern Un-

ion Conference and H. H. Schmidt, president of the

Southern Union Conference and chairman of SMC's

Board of Trustees.

Board Votes Plans

The Board of Trustees of Southern Missionary

College voted in its recent meeting to authorize

architects to draw up preliminary plans for a fine arts

renter, according to Dr. Frank Knittel, SMC's presi-

dent. The proposed center would complete the 10-

year, $5 million expansion program of the campus.

In other actions, a new academic curriculum was

voted in the graphic arts area, leading to an associate

degree and a three-year certificate. The student

would study all aspects of copy preparation, photog-

raphy, layout and press work. The program will be

a pilot study for one year, and Dr. C. F. W. Futcher,

SMC's academic dean, will report to the board on its

progress at the close of the coming school year.

Mrs. Blanche Jones, former dean of women at

several Seventh-day Advenlist Colleges, was em-
ployed as dean of women for the Orlando campus
where students of nursing receive clinical experience

in the four-year baccalaureate program.

Dr. Melvin Campbell was commended by the

board for his leadership in SMC's Self-Study report

and the preparation for the recent visit by an evalua-

tion team of the Southern Association of Colleges

and Schools. The team's evaluation and the status of

SMC's re-accreditation will be announced next fall by

the Southern Association.

A committee composed of board members and

college administrators, will study the possibilities for

a name for the new home economics center that was
officially opened while the board members were on

campus. The members of the committee are as fol-

lows: Dr. Ben Wygal, president of Florida lunior Col-

lege, Jacksonville; Elder H. F. Roll, secretary of the

Southern Union Conference, Atlanta; Elder W. S.

Banfield, associate secretary of the Southern Union
Conference, Kenneth Spears, SMC's dean of student

affairs; and Charles Fleming )r., SMC's general man-

ager for finance and development.

The board voted the following academic ranks:

Dr. Arno Kutzner, director of admissions and records,

to associate professor of education; Dr. Stuart Berke-

ley, chairman of the education department, to pro-

fessor of education.

Voted summer service leaves for travel, research

and professional improvement were the following:

Mrs. Eleanor Jackson, chairman of SMC's art depart-

ment; Orlo Gilbert, assistant professor of music; and

Dr. K. M. Kennedy, professor of education.

Summer study leaves were voted for Robert Mc-

Curdy, chairman of the computer science depart-

ment; Jan Rushing assistant professor of business

administration; and Elder Ronald Springett, assistant

professor of religion.

College Starts New Enterprise

Collegedale Hydroponics is one of the newest

commercial auxiliaries established by Southern Mis-

sionary College. The first crop will be tomatoes. At

present, this operation consists of one fiberglas

building, 42 feet by 120 ft. The contents of the

building consist primarily of 48 fiberglas troughs 16

feet long and 30 inches wide which contain sterile

pea gravel. Each trough accommodates 36 tomato

plants. The gravel serves only as a base to hold the

root structure of the plants. About three times a day

a liquid nutrient is pumped into the troughs, filling

them to the brim. The solution remains in the trough

for 30 minutes and then drains back into the tank by

gravity. The rest of the day the tomato plants just lie

in the sun and grow.

It is anticipated that the plants within this build-

ing will produce about 50,000 lbs. of hydroponic

tomatoes per year. Ninety-five per cent of the toma-

toes are perfect in size and shape. The flavor is

unusually good. The skin is nearly as tender and

sweet as the inside of the tomato. There is practi-

cally no core, and since the tomatoes are grown in

an almost sterile atmosphere, there is little harmful

bacteria. Because of the conditions in which the

tomatoes are grown, they are picked dead ripe and

have a shelf life of approximately two weeks without

the necessity of refrigeration during this time.

At present, Collegedale Hydroponics is operating

as a department of the Village Market inasmuch as it

is anticipated that a major portion of the crop will be

sold through the Village Market.

Mr. and Mrs. William Burkett attend the tomatoes in SMC's
new greenhouse for raising hydroponic produce.

PAGE TWO COLUMNS



The house in which the tomatoes are grown is

heated and air conditioned, and all incoming air is

filtered. Because of this filtering process, no pesti-

cides of any type are used on the tomatoes. Many
agronomists have been working toward the perfec-

tion of the hydroponic tomato for a number of years.

The nutrient solution is very complete, containing

not only the six major elements necessary for the

growth of tomatoes, but also the seven secondary or

trace elements which are needed for a quality and
tasteful tomato.

The first tomatoes were picked about May 15,

and it is the plan to continue picking for four or five

months. At the end of that period of time the plants

will be taken out, the building will be sterilized, new
plants will be placed in the pea gravel, and in about
sixty days these plants will be producing tomatoes
ready for harvest again.

Adjacent to the large hydroponic house is a 10 by
12 foot mini-garden house, or as some call it a

"hobby house." The original manufacturers of this

hobby house indicate that it will produce practically

all the green vegetables a family of eight or ten

desires during the entire winter season. Although
plants that grow vertically and cover considerable
cubic space, produce the largest volume of produce
per square foot of floor space, there are many types
of vegetables that can be grown. In this hobby house
cucumbers and tomatoes are being harvested now.
Also, there is lettuce; and in the process of being
planted are green beans, okra, cantaloupe, water-

melon, strawberries, and green peppers. It is the plan

in the future to prepare for sale on the open market
"do-it-yourself kits," including all the materials and
equipment for a hobby house. It is also thought that

the school might enter into an operation of not only
selling the do-it-yourself kits, but also for a consider-

ation erecting the house and planting the first crop
within a limited area.

Much of the future of Collegedale Hydroponics
is still in the planning stage. Mr. William Burkett,

manager of the Village Market, is in charge of the

operation and is very optimistic about the future of

the industry.

©(^©ofeD (MjuDOOOCMjQf)
An SDA College Education —

Why and How
Much is being said today minimizing the impor-

tance and relevancy of a college education. We hear
that 80 per cent of the jobs available in the country
can be performed by high school graduates, so why
spend the time and money to obtain a college educa-
tion. What you do not hear is that given a choice
between a high school or a college graduate to fill

the great majority of those jobs, the employer will

almost invariably choose the college graduate—not

because of a skill gained in college to perform the

beginning job better, but because of his broader

chern
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background that will qualify him for advancement
and promotions within the company.

Ellen White stated the need very plainly in Vol-

ume 4, page 426: "Cultivated intellect is now needed
in the cause of Cod; for novices cannot do the work
acceptably. Cod has devised our college as an in-

strumentality for developing workers of whom He
will not be ashamed." Ellen White was speaking of

old Battle Creek College in this passage. If a college

education was deemed necessary ninety years ago, is

it less vital for the worker of today?

But some say the cost of a college education to-

day is beyond our reach; we just cannot afford to

send our children to our schools. This reaction is

becoming rather widespread and is worthy of con-

sideration. Community colleges are inviting to the

student and parent for the student may live at home,
saving room and board, and the tuition in tax-sup-

ported colleges is minimal. The tragic fact is that the

army of youth being trained to finish the work of

Cod is not being trained in the state or community
tax-supported colleges, but in the church-supported

colleges designed for that purpose.

What about cost? Has it become priced beyond
the ability of the average Seventh-day Aclventisl fam-

ily? What has happened to costs and income in the

last thirty years? The auditor of one of our unions in

middle America made a very detailed study of these

questions and came up with some interesting an-

swers. Here they are:

Tithe per capita between 1940 and 1971 increased

800%.

The median wage for a male employee in the

United States (Statistical Abstract) over the

same period increased 950

The average cost (board, room, tuition) lot ,i col-

lege student in 1940 was $405. In 1971 il was
$2622—an in< rease of 650%

' ontinued on pagi 1 1
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SDA COLLEGE EDUCATION—WHY AND HOW
Continued from page i I

It is evident from the above facts that family in-

come in the last thirty years has increased consider-

ably nunc than college costs. Also, there are numer-

ous grants and loans available to those students

coming from low income and lower middle-income

families.

Perhaps the cost of a Seventh-day Adventist col-

lege education is not so much a positive factor as a

convenient factor to cite for the family not com-

pletely sold on the values of Christian education.

One of our staff involved in student recruitment told

me of experiences he encountered last summer that

point up the matter of commitment and dedication.

He visited one family living in a $75,000 home. Just

as he drove up they were returning from the lake,

pulling behind their car a beautiful boat with power-

ful motor. In his conversation with the parents he

found them pleasant and courteous, but firmly con-

vm< ed that the cost of an Adventist college education

for their children was more than they could afford.

In the very same week our recruiter visited an-

other home in the same part of the state—a block

house with only two rooms, situated in a rural area.

This family had already had two of their children

graduate from SMC, and a third is accepted for next

year.

As we approach the end of time and the nearness

of our Saviour's return, let us seriously count the cost

—the cost and the values inherent in a Christian-

oriented education for life, here and hereafter.

Charles Fleming |r.

General Manager

Finance and Development

JOoadteDQt? (3®BoaDOO[jD:

SMC Presents Awards
Many scholarships, grants, and internships were

awarded to students at Southern Missionary College

at the close of the school year.

From the mathematics department, Miss Pat Bren-

neman received a $5500 Teaching Assistantship from

the University of Missouri, a $3600 Research Assist-

antship from Loma Linda University, and an Actuarial

Scholarship from Temple University.

Miss Delynne Durham received a $2500 Teaching

Assistantship from Andrews University, and a $3000

Research Assistantship from Loma Linda University.

Another mathematics major, Miss Joan Murphy,

was granted a $3800 Fellowship from Loma Linda

University.

From the communications department the follow-

ing persons received summer internships which vary

in amounts from $700-$1000: Charles Mills, with the

Christian Record Braille Foundation and also a schol-

arship; Mrs. Wynene Preston Fenderson with radio

station WSMC-FM; Randy Russell, with a singing

group, "Adventist Youth in Action"; Randy Elkins,

with Portland (Oregon) Adventist Hospital; and Miss

Judy Strawn, with "Listen" magazine.

Miss Sylvia Dunn received the W. B. Calkins

Nursing Student of the Year award which is $150 and

Miss Kathy Ippisch received the $50 A. E. Dayo Me-
morial Scholarship. Miss Fairra Roddy received the

Kate Linsey $50 award.

Miss Evelyn Chexnayder and Miss Dorothy Peter-

son won the Dr. Ambrose L. Suhrie Scholarship for

elementary teachers which amounted to $125 apiece.

Representing the music department were Miss

Carol Adams and Miss Carmen Swigert who received

$200 each as winners of the Theodore Presser Foun-

dation award. *

Glenda Maxson, junior nursing student on SMC's Orlando
campus, and Dr. Charles Hall rush infant Leroy Boone, injured

in an automobile accident, to a waiting helicopter ambulance
for transportation to Florida Hospital.

Weddings

Peggy June Parker and Lawrence Edward Black-

mon, Dec. 19, 1971, Auburn, New York.

Marilyn Francine McKee and Daniel Meredith

Lee, Dec. 22, 1971, Ooltewah, Tennessee.

Brenda Kaye Cox and Charles Edward Luster Jr.,

Dec. 28, 1971, Louisville, Kentucky.

Geneva Raye Anderson and David Gerald Beards-

ley, Jan. 2, 1972, Madison, Tennessee.

Winnifred Jean Hoehn and Glenn Erwin Gohde,

Jan. 3, 1972, Orlando, Florida.

Madelyn Joy Warner and Grenville Richard Foster,

Mar. 9, 1972, Ooltewah, Tennessee.

Bettie Bernadene Chastain and Richard Lee Grif-

fin, May 8, 1972, Ooltewah, Tennessee.

Patrice Dian Erwin and Richard Joseph Campbell,

May 14, 1972, Pensacola, Florida.

Vicky Lynn Johnson and Norman Carl Pedersen,

May 14, 1972, Madison, Tennessee.

Suzanne Elizabeth Kenny and Delwyn Croft

Leeds, May 14, 1972, Apison, Tennessee.

Nicki Lynn Vance and Richard Kenneth Linton,

May 21, 1972, Pell City, Alabama.

Gwen Elaine Musgrove and John Thomas Moore,

May 28, Madison, Tennessee.

Janet Kaye Nelson and Kenneth James Penner,

May 28, 1972, Loma Linda, California.
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Accounting and Management
Workshop

SMC's Department of Business Administration will

offer an Accounting and Management Workshop for

Academy Administrators, July 24 - Aug. 4, 1972.

During 1971, Mr. and Mrs. E. A. Anderson of At-

lanta, Georgia, made funds available to the business

administration department to provide business edu-

cation to a larger area of denominational need.

A study showed that many academy personnel

had not had an opportunity to be updated on current

accounting practices and management techniques,

and that it would be good to offer a workshop with

this need in mind.

Those teaching this course will be Wayne Vande-

Vere, Ph.D., C.P.A. and )an Rushing, M.B.A. and guest

lecturers, chosen for their experience and knowledge
of the subject presented.

The fees for this course will be $100. One half

of this will be covered by the E. A. Anderson Fund,

(This includes books and study materials.) The dorm-
itory room will be $20 and board will be approxi-

mately $30, making a total of $100. Seventy dollars

will be due at registration time and a participant will

be expected to pay cash for his meals.

For further details and application blanks, please

write to Dr. Wayne VandeVere, Summer Workshop,
Collegedale, Tennessee 37315.

News Notes
Dr. J. L. Clark will be a visiting professor at An-

drews University this summer, teaching a class in

"The Church in the Eighteenth and Nineteenth Cen-

turies."

Dr. Everett Dick, author and research professor at

Union College and father of SMC's Dr. Don Dick,

recently presented the first of the Watrous Lecture

Series. This series was made possible by a gift from

Dr. M. G. Norrell, '42, of Pell City, Alabama.

The grounds department is contemplating con-

structing an outdoor classroom in the little woodsy
area behind the science building. When it material-

izes it will have benches, blackboards, etc.

Friends of Elder Kenneth A. Wright, former presi-

dent of SMC, will be glad to learn that after two
weeks in Florida Hospital he is home again and well

on the way to recovery. He was in the hospital to

visit a friend when he had a heart arrest.

Jacqueline L. Kinsman, '70, will be teaching psy-

chiatric nursing at Bella Vista Hospital School of

Nursing, in Mayaguez, Puerto Rico, during the sum-

mer months. She is a member of the staff here at

SMC during the winter.

dfcaOODDDB (^DfflDDDDDi

Those Who Walked
These Halls

I93I

John Frederick Duge, M.D., has

recently retired from the active

practice of medicine and is now
living on his farm three miles

from Pacific Union College. Dr.

Duge is a certified member of the

American College of Obstetri-

cians and Gynecologists. He
graduated from Loma Linda

School of Medicine in 1939.

1 947

B. Page Haskell is manager of

the Arkansas-Louisiana Book and
Bible House, now known as the

Adventist Book Center, in Shreve-
port, Louisiana. He has held this

position for the past eight years.

He and Mrs. Haskell have one
son, Merrill, age 15, and a daugh-

ter, Cheryl, age 10. The Haskells

are planning to attend Home-
coming this year.

I95I

Elder Raymond H. Woolsey, as-

sociate book editor of the Review

and Herald Publishing Associa-

tion, reports that "Flying Doctor

of the Philippines," his latest

book, is just off the press. It is an

account of a self-supporting mis-

sionary doctor that he met while

in the Philippines. Previously

published books of his are:

"Evangelism Handbook," and

"The Spirit and His ( hurch." A
fourth has been accepted for

publication, "Planning the Ideal

Home."

1 953

Everett E. Erskine is back at

Greater Miami Academy teaching

science and mathematics.

Mr. and Mrs. James Joiner will

leave July l() for the Philippines

where Joiner will be editor at the

Philippine Publishing House. Mrs.

Joiner is the former Mable Mitch-

ell, also of the class of '53. Some
of the SMC Alumni in the Wash-
ington, l).( ., .in .i h.ul .i get-to-

gether in their honor .it the home
of Mr. and Mrs. Bruce Pierce

(Doris Tipton, '51.) Those present

were Miss Frances Andrews, '49,

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Pierre, '51,

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Mc.Mill.in,

f.OI UMNS I'AI.I I IVI



'53 and '51, Milford Spruill, '54,

Harris E. Nelson, '50, and Elder

and Mrs. R. H. Woolsey, '51.

1 957

John E. Bottsford, M.D., is tak-

ing a surgical residency at White

Memorial Hospital in Los An-

geles. He and his wife, the former

Barbara Shook, '57, and their son,

lohnny, live in Clendale, Calif.

David L. Jarrett, M.D., will soon

complete his three-year residency

in orthopedic surgery. His wife,

Darlene Ballard Jarrett, '58, works

two nights a week relieving the

regular R.N. on the pediatrics

floor at Florida Hospital. Donna,

their oldest daughter, will be in

the seventh grade next fall. Da-

vona will be in the fifth grade.

Darla in the third, and David is

too young for school yet.

Norman L. Trubey has been

sent by the General Conference

to work in the South American

Division office of the treasurer

which is located in Montevideo,

Uruguay. Mrs. Trubey is the for-

mer Alice Dean, also of the class

of '57.

1 958

Clifton A. Keller Jr. has com-

pleted his computer word index

of Education and will be able to

set type for the concordance. A
concordance of each of Sister

White's books would enable you

to find with key words, any ref-

erence. This is something that the

three-volume General Index will

not do.

I960

Mr. and Mrs. T. Wendell Litch-

field, both of the class of '60, are

still living in Gainesville, Florida.

Litchfield teaches sixth grade in

Orange Park Middle School and

Mrs. Litchfield (Betty Miller) is a

reading resource teacher with the

federal Improvement of Commu-
nication Skills Project in Jackson-

ville. They both earned master's

degrees in elementary education

in 1968 from Florence State Uni-

versity in Florence, Alabama.

Since that time they have done

some post graduate work at Flor-

ence State and also at Appala-

chian State University in Boone,

North Carolina.

1961

Daniel W. Rozell received an

M.A. degree from Central Mich-

igan University in May. He and

his family are moving to Keene,

Texas, in June, where he will be

teaching in the business depart-

ment at Southwestern Union Col-

lege. His wife, the former Joann

Ausherman, '58, has been teach-

ing pari time and for two years

was dean of girls. The Rozells

have two children, Kay who will

be in the seventh grade next year

and Ken in the fourth grade.

1962

David W. Parker received a

promotion and a transfer to the

Richmond, Virginia, Dupont Plant.

His wife, Marilyn Garrison Parker,

'62, finished a master's degree at

East Carolina University and is

presently teaching in the Rich-

mond Public School System.

Kenny will be in the third grade

and Dawn in the first at Rich-

mond Junior Academy next fall.

Parker is one of the church elders

and Mrs. Parker is the general

Sabbath School superintendent in

the Richmond church.

1963

David R. Grantier, M.D., visits

Collegedale frequently, flying up

in his airplane to the Collegedale

Airport. He is on emergency serv-

ice at a Marietta, Georgia, hospi-

tal.

Nildo ). Harper is teaching

physics at Antillian College in

Mayaguez, Puerto Rico, and his

wife, Alicia, teaches in the secre-

tarial department. They write of

the great need of financial help

for the students who come from

the islands that do not have the

standard of living that Puerto

Rico has.

1964

Charles Neal Martin Jr. is vice

president of the General Care

Corporation which constructs and

operates hospitals and nursing

homes in the Southeast. He lives

in Nashville, Tennessee.

Mrs. Ila May Respess recently

received her twenty-five year

service pin from the General

Conference. She is now on her

14th year teaching at Forest Lake

Academy church school in Mait-

land, Florida.

1965

Jerry L. Evans who now has his

Ph.D. in physics is working for

his father-in-law while looking

for a permanent job. A young

man at Auburn University with

whom he and Mrs. Evans (Molly

Vigil, '65) studied the Bible has

recently been baptized.

Charran G. Graham is doing

computer programming for the

Deering-Milligan Research Cor-

poration in Spartanburg, South

Carolina.

|ohn F. Greene, M.D., after

graduating from Loma Linda Uni-

versity in 1969, interned at Ket-

tering and then stayed on for a

year of residency in patholotr.

Last year he was drafted into the

army but was fortunate in getting

into a residency program at Let-

lerman General Hospital in San

Francisco. He and his wife, Ava

Anderson Greene, '65, and their

two children live in San Francisco

and really enjoy it.

1 966

William Steen Nelson was

hired in March to serve on the

Washington start of Congressman

Frank Annunzio, Democrat from

Chicago. He is also continuing

his graduate classes in political

science part time at the Univer-

sity of Maryland.

Mr. and Mrs. Claude E. Steen

III, both of the class of '66, are

located in Mt. Vernon, Ohio.

Steen teaches Bible and has

charge of missionary activities at

Mt. Vernon Academy. Mrs. Steen

(Donna Chalmers) has a full time

job caring for Paul Wesley, age

4 'A, Esther Elizabeth (Beth), 3,

and Jonathan Mark (Jon), age 17

months. The Steens have bought

their own home in the country

about five miles from the acad-

emy.

1 967

Albert Gordon Dittes, who has

been assistant pastor of the To-

ledo, Ohio, District since 1970, is

now pastor of the Bellefontaine,

Jacksor Center and Piqua

churchr.s. Mrs. Dittes, '68, is the

former Patricia Mooney.

Brian Ralph Ruckle received an

M.D. degree from the Universi-

dad Autonoma de Guadalajara, in

Mexico, May 10. Ruckle will be

interning at St. Vincent's Hospital

and Medical Center in Toledo,

Ohio, beginning July. He and his

wife, the former Dianne Parker,

'67, have one son, Brian Ralph Jr.

Betty Green Willis is working

as a chemist (technical director)

at Aero Mist, Inc. She says the

aerosol business is really boom-

ing! Her husband, Larry, is out of

school now and is working for

Computer Design Corporation.

1968

Linda Noreen Cumbo and

Mansour Ravassipour were mar-

ried April 19, 1970. They are liv-

ing in Houston, Texas, where she

is a legal secretary and her hus-

band is an electrical engineer.
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1969

Connie Rhea Arnold became
Mrs. Elbert E. Jackson, Aug. 15,

1971, in Memphis, Tennessee.

Her husband, Elbert, is six feet

five inches tall and a star basket-

ball player! After Jackson gradu-

ates from LLU School of Dentistry

in June, they plan to move to

Pensacola, Florida, where he will

begin dental practice. Connie
writes that there are so many
SMCites in Loma Linda that they

call LLU an extension campus of

SMC. Also she says she is looking

forward to being back in the

good ole' South.

Doris Faye Dyer, '69, and Ron-
nie E. Brayton were married in

August, 1971, in California. They
now live in Newbury Park.

R. Malcolm Schmehl will be
starting his senior year in Loma
Linda medical school this fall. He
and his wife, Kathleen Sloan

Schmehl, '69, have one son, Ar-

thur, who is over a year old now.

I97I

Evan Williams Richards Jr.

(Bill), son of Evan William Rich-

ards Sr., '48, has successfully

passed his examinations for a

C.P.A. Richards is at Michigan
State University in East Lansing,

Michigan, working on a doctorate

in accounting.

While Richard E. Stanley stud-

ies medicine at LLU, his wife,

Colleen Seitz Stanley, '71, works
in the health education depart-

ment at LLU. They have both
purchased ten-speed American
Eagle bikes which they put to

good use even peddling 17 miles

in one afternoon.

BIRTHS

Robert George Jr., born Nov.
22, 1971, to Mr. and Mrs. Robert
George Hunter Sr., '70 and '68.

Hunter is attending Andrews Uni-
versity where he will be receiving

a Master of Divinity degree in

December. Mrs. Hunter, the for-

mer Bunny Waggoner, is a full-

time mother and housewife.

Amy Michelle, born Dec. 22,

1971, to Dr. and Mrs. William E.

Tyndall, both of the class of '64,

in Tokyo, Japan. Mrs. Tyndall is

the former Gloria McComb. The
Tyndalls are now on furlough for

three months. They have one son,

William Edward, 3 years old.

Mark Donovan and Michael
Sean, born Feb. 27, 1972, to Dr.

and Mrs. Terrence L. Trivett, '64,

in Angwin, California. Trivett re-

ceived a Ph.D. in bacteriology in

1968 and has been teaching at

Pacific Union College since that

time. His wife, the former Karen

Brown, has been teaching in the

nursing department at PUC until

the twins arrived.

Mr. and Mrs. Dwight Mayberry
announce the adoption of Doug-
las Wayne, born March 5, 1972,

in Holly, Michigan. Mrs. May-
berry is the former Daryl Ander-
son, '66.

Traci Lyn, born April 1, 1972,

to Mr. and Mrs. C. Russell Ed-

wards, '71, in Madison, Tenn.

Julie Kristine, born April 12,

1972, to Mr. and Mrs. Francis J.

Costerisan Jr., '68 and '69, in

Fletcher, North Carolina. Costeri-

san works for the C.P.A. firm of

Hansen and Pearson in Hender-
sonville, North Carolina. Mrs.

Costerisan is the former Sandra

Simmons.

Timothy Dale, born April 14,

1972, to Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth
Gilbert (Sharon Richman, '68) in

Orlando, Florida. Mr. and Mrs.

Gilbert have both been employed
at Florida Hospital for the past

two years.

Anne Elizabeth, born April 15,

1972, to Dr. and Mrs. Kenneth

Robert Stringer (Joyce Larcom,

'66), in Richmond, Virginia.

Glenn Wayne, born May 11,

1972, to Mr. and Mrs. G. Gordon
Swanson, '70, in Dalton, Georgia.

Mr. Swanson teaches in the

Spalding Elementary School in

Collegedale.

Shelly Lynn, born May 13, to

Mr. and Mrs. Kirk Campbell

(Judith Vining, '69), in Fletcher,

North Carolina. Campbell is the

new dean of boys at Mt. Pisgah

Academy.

ALUMNI WEDDINGS

Kathleen Genevieve Beaulieu,

'72, and Jack Franklin Thurmon,
Dec. 23, 1971, Marietta, Georgia.

Shirley Jean McKnight, '72, and
George Edward Meyers, Dec. 23,

1971, Collegedale, lennessee.

Virginia Ellen Mitchell and

Gary Carroll Ford, '67, Dec. 23,

1971, Concord, tcnncssee.

Beverly Doris Moon and Don-

ald Ray Self, '71, Dec. 23, 1971,

Ooltewah, Tennessee.

Brenda Sharon Martone, '70,

and Nelson Locksley Thoresen,

Dec. 28, 1971, Candler, North
Carolina.

Linda Lucille Durocher, '70,

and Myron C. Gentry, Feb. 13,

1972, Nashville, Tennessee.

Beverly Ann Eldridge, '72, and
Richard Adams Stevens, '71,

March 19, 1972, Nashville, Tenn.

Joanne Rosalyn Richardson and
George Wendell Tollerton, '70,

April 2, 1972, St. Georges, Ber-

muda.

Richa Alan Rowlands, '72, and
Daniel William Stevens, '72, May
7, 1972, Chattanooga, Tennessee.

Patricia Jeanne Brokaw, '72,

and Pierce Jones Moore, '72, May
8, 1972, Collegedale, Tennessee.

Sharon Jeannette Nogle, '72,

and Robert John Herbey, May 10,

1972, Holbrook, Arizona.

Sharon Lilaine Beck, '72, and
Kenneth Edward Straw, '62, May
14, 1972, Atlanta, Georgia.

Wanda Louise Brass and Char-

les Rayburn Ferguson, '72, May
14, 1972, Charlotte, N.C.

Ruth Ann Linderman, '72, and
Francis Dean Saunders, May 14,

1972, Ringgold, Georgia.

Joan Kathryn Murphy and Den-
nis Alva Taylor, '72, May 14, 1972,

Wilson, North Carolina.

Penny Lenora Jo Nielsen, '71,

and Jerry Robert Hawkins, May
14, 1972, Maitland, Florida.

Pamela Ann Stoner, '72, and

James Edmund Seeley, '72, May
18, 1972, Roanoke, Virginia.

Bonnie Kay Campbell, '72, and

Harvey Earl Oetman, May 21,

1972, Flint, Michigan.

Alice Linnea Fleming, '72, and

Wilfred Leeweir Smith Jr., May
21, 1972, Jacksonville, Florida.

Elmira Shirley Ann Ledbetter,

'72, and Dennis Allen Clark, '72,

May 21, 1972, Ooltewah, Tenn.

Frances Juanita Highsmith, '71,

and Alan Gerard Freeman, May
28, 1972, Nashville, Tennessee.

Cynthia Kathleen Rogers and

Ricky Lee Tryon, '7
1, May 28,

1972, Maitland, Florida.

Colleen Patrice Smith, '7 I, and

William Edward Garber, May 28,

1972, Takoma Park, Maryland.

Rachel Caynelle Ihompson,
'72, and Heinz Ewald Wiegand,

May 28, 1972, Apison, lennessee.

Jerry Ann Carr, '72, and Bryan

Leroy Bassler, June 4, 1972, In-

wood, West Virginia.

Susan Elaine Spears, '71, and

|ohn Robert I oor lr., '72, |un

\<>7.' 'I, ili', I enne:
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Four-Year Seniors

Cheryl Lynn Allen—social work or leach home
economics.

Lynnda Naomi Armstrong- ten h

Michael Allen Barto—accounting

Geneva Anderson Beardsley—teach.

Sharon Lilaine Beck—teach.

Velda Selena Bentjen—teach grades 1 4 in

Columbus, Georgia.

Danny Ray Bentzinger—ministerial intern in

Florida.

Richard A. Berent

—

Frederick Martin BischoH—

Arthur Douglas Black—teach.

Kenneth Douglas Bonaparte—study law at

Howard University.

Donald D. Bowman

—

Donald Ray Boyer—work for the State of

Tennessee, Department of Audit.

Robert Leland Brannan—go to University ot

Miami graduate school.

Patricia Anne Brenneman—graduate school.

Gary Ronald Brooks-
Ronald Clifford Brown—work on patients

accounts at Florida Hospital, Orlando.

Helen Kilpatrick Burch—nursing instructor,

Cleveland State Community College, Tenn.

Judith McNeel Butzman—teach.

Gail Ann Calkins—teach.

Jerry Ann Carr—teach.

Allan Chalmer Chastain—University of

Tennessee medical school.

Evelyn Augusta Chexnayder—teach.

Dennis Allen Clark—minister.

Edwin Eldene Cook—construction,

lames Ray Cox—minister.

Darrelyn Hope Craddock—teach in Nevada,

Iowa.

Edward Lewis Croker—dental school.

Gerald Marion Cross—graduate school.

Catherine Josephine Daily—teach grades 1-4 in

Barstow, California.

Alvin Stanley Dalton Jr.—

Donald Lee Davis—chemist.

Paulette Lourdes De Lumban

—

Marsha Elaine Drake

—

Terrance Michael Duke—U.S. Army.

Marsha Ann Dunkm—teach voice at SMC.

Sylvia Helen Dunn—
Delynne Kristina Durham—graduate school.

Leon Eldon Everett—work for 1 year then

attend graduate school.

Charles Rayburn Ferguson—attend Andrews

University then work for the

Alabama-Mississippi Conference.

Alice Linnea Fleming—nurse in Chattanooga.

Carol Smith Fox

—

Daniel Paul Frederick

—

August Russell Friberg Jr.—go to mortuary

school then work for Lane Funeral Home in

Chat.anooga.

Bachman Pickett Fulmer Jr.—sales manager of

Fulmer Bottling Co. Inc. and part time

executive charter pilot for Eagle Aviation.

Susan Kay Caley—teach.

Hugo lose Garcia—work on Ph.D.

Jon Michael Gearhart—accounting.

John Thomas Gilbert III—graduate school at

Furman University.

Evelin Harper Gilkeson—graduate school.

Jerrell Estle Cilkeson—go to seminary at

Andrews University,

lames Robert GoH—go to University of

Tennessee in Chattanooga for a masters

in education.

Winnie Hoehn Gohde—secretary at McKee
Bakery.

Brenda Craig Gray—social work.

Lynn Lesley Gross—private duty nurse.

Mary Ann Guinn—Polk County Health

Department Nurse.

Robert Floyd Hagar—teach elementary school.

Mary Louise Rahn Harp—go to Emory

University for a master's in nursing education.

William Alvin Haupt—personnel department

Florida Hospital.

Laura M. Hedden—assistant editor Lake Union

Herald then go to graduate school at Boston

University.

Michael Lawrence Hicks—teacher, minister.

Richard George Hodder—work in the business

office of Medical Center Hospital, Punta

Gorda, Florida.

Danny Eldon Hogan—ministerial intern in the

Florida Conference.

Linda Ann Holland—teach music at Enterprize

Academy.
Rose Marie Hoist—work in medical records.

Clifford Eugene Ingersoll—teach,

Sharon Irene Ingram—medical secretary.

Kathryn Ann Ippisch—teach in nursing

education at Bella Vista Hospital, Puerto Rico.

Samuel lhnm.iv lames—teach .H Harberl Hilll

Academy.
( hades Ihom.is Jenkins

—

Ronald Lee lohiwon -leach in the Virgin

Islands

Margaret l lones

John Howard Kissingei III—plans to attend law

si himl

Connie Thore Kmght—nurse at Florida Hospital

Derwin Henry Koleads—go la graduate school-

Robert Matthew Korzynlowski—ministerial

intern in Indiana

Victor Marshall Kostenko—teach in Cascade

Road Church School in Atlanta.

Sharon Kathleen Kunsman—nurse at Florida

Hospital.

Beecher F. Lafever |r.

—

Carolyn Frances Lanlear—leach mathematics on

secondary level.

Shirley Ann Ledbetter—work in the bindery

Andrews University.

Marilyn McKee Lee—nurse.

Fred Rolfe Levoy—work at Florida Hospital.

Alonzo Gary Liebelt—minister.

Ruth Ann Linderman—homemaker.

Paula Mae Livingston—accountant.

Levin Gail Long—dean of hoys. Adelphian

Academy, Michigan

John Robert Loor Jr.—minister.

Eugene Earl Louden—photographer for film/

Sound Productions at SMC.

Brenda Cox Luster—teacher.

Mary Ellen Martin—teach grades 4-6 in

Cleveland, Tennessee.

Richard Harold Martin—teach in W. C. Moffet

School in Barclay, Maryland.

Kenneth Milton Mathews—study medicine at

Loma Linda University.

Paul Wesley May—study oceanography or

teach.

Michael Wayne McRight—work in hospital

business office.

Shirley McKnight Meyers—teach English.

Dennis Sumner Millburn—work for Iowa

Conference as assistant treasurer.

Pierce Jones Moore II—Loma Linda University

School of Medicine

lames Olin Morris—hospital administration,

Donelson Hospital, Donelson, Tennessee.

Kenneth Eugene Nelson

—

Ronald Alan Nelson—attend law school,

lames Arthur Neubrander—study medicine.

Fritz Murray Newman

—

Linda Marie Nilsen—

-

Sh.ir.rn leannelte Nogle—nurse at Florida

Hospital.

Annette Marie Norcliffe—nurse at Moccasin

Bend Psychiatric Hospital.

Cheryl Eileen Parish—teach in Frederick, Md.

Johannes Penz—photo laboratory.

Dorothy Louise Peterson—teach,

ludith Carol Peterson—teach P.E. and coach at

Ringgold Junior High School.

Charles Laurence Pierce

—

lerry Glen Pilon—accountant for the

denomination,

Barbara Jean Piatt—University of Alabama

graduate school,

lames Lee Pleasants

—

Joanne Elaine Ramsey

—

Ronald Dale Riffel—teach.

Harry Benjamin Rimer—minister. Chesterton,

Maryland.

Donald Edward Robbins—medicine.

Palsy Carol Rosen—teach near Bethel, Wis.

Stanley Merle Rouse—teach.

Richa Alan Rowlands

—

Beverly lean Runnals—nurse at Bella Vista

Hospital, Puerto Rico.

Linda Ruth Ryals—

Adan Ruiz Saldana—graphic designer.

Patricia Ann Sampson—Loma Linda University

school of medicine.

Edwin Noel Santos—Audio-Visual Coordinator

at Antitlian College in Puerto Rico.

Mary Kathleen Schaefer—teacher in Albany,

Georgia,

ludy Bates Schenck—nurse.

Marie Laura Schoeps—teach grades 1 and 2 at

Columbia Junior Academy in South Carolina.

James Edmund Seeley III—Loma Linda

University school of medicine.

Janice Kathleen Seeley—teach.

Larry Jay Servoss—teach.

Robert loseph Skender

—

Carol Elizabeth Smart—finishing a M.P.H. at

Loma Linda University then will teach.

Steven Paris Snyder—study medicine.

Judith Ann Socol—public relations, Cerebral

Paisy Association of Montgomery County,

Tennessee.

Sharon Ruth Starr—teach home economics and

English at Mount Pisgah Academy.

Beverly Eldridge Stevens—nurse.

Daniel William Stevens—go to Andrews

University.

Sarah Mae Blackburn Stimpson—registrar and

secretary to the principal. Golden Gate

Academy
Pamela Anr. Stoner—work on a master's in

mental health at loma Linda University.

Claudia |o Sutherland

—

Karen Taylor Swifley—nurse in the Boulder,

Colorado, area.

Dennis Alva Taylor—Loma Linda University

school of medicine

Rachel Gaynelle Thompson—elementary

teacher.

Brenda Martone Thoresen—surgical and

pediatric nurse.

Carl Daniel Tolas Jr.—work in Research Center

m Princeton, New Jersey.

Phyllis Ann Underwood—Public Health nurse

m (hattanooga.

Gwyn Lamar VanCleave—teach.

David L. Vining—hospital administration.

Wolfgang von Maack—administration either

hospital or business.

Robert Alan Wade—director's assistant,

hospital relations, Florida Hospital.

Keith Daryl Walters—work in treasurer's office,

Carolina Conference.

Dennis Roy Ward—Loma Linda University

school of medicine.

RuthAnne Wasson—teach grades 4 and 5 at

Wilmington Junior Academy in Delaware.

Cecil Odell Wear

—

Nadine Pearl Wheeler—teach.

Mary Helen Woodruff

—

Frederick Karl Wuerstlin

—

Two-Year Seniors

Jean Marie Allen—nurse at Hinsdale until

August then work in Dallas, Texas.

Elaine Susen Arendt—return to SMC and nurse

part time in Chattanooga.

Patrice Diane Artress—nurse in Marietta, Ga.

Patricia Jeanne Brokaw—nurse at Loma Linda

Medical Center.

Bonnie Kay Campbell—nurse.

Betty lane Carey—nurse in Columbus, Indiana.

Joy Bell Christian—nurse at Kettering Hospital,

Ohio.

Mary Elizabeth Cook

—

Andrew Seaburn Crawford—nurse.

Patricia Dawn Dickinson—nurse.

Teresa Louise Donaldson—nurse in California.

Carol Deloros Easley—obstetrical nursing.

Eleanor Anne Erskine—nurse at Tidewater

Memorial Hospital, Tappahannock, Virginia.

Donna Lee Faulkingham—nurse at Florida

Hospital.

Doris Ann Freeman—medical secretary.

Robert Bruce Gammon

—

Ursula Minna Gust—student missionary nurse

in Nicaragua.

Roberta Parker Hagar—nurse.

Joan Elizabeth Harp—nurse.

Janviere Jenadayle lames—nurse in Mass.

Julianne Renee LaFave—nurse.

Brenda Cheryl Lamb—nurse in Nashville, Tenn.

Esther Elaine Maxwell—return to SMC.

Susan Marie Mills—charge nurse at Hy-Lond

Convalescent Center, Madison, Tennessee.

Dorenda Kay Moore—secretary-receptionist,

Georgia-Cumberland Conference, Decatur,

Georgia.

Esther Lynn Morris—secretary.

Betty Roof Myers—work at Collegedale

Distributors.

Selma Martin Neubrander—nurse.

Cindy R. Reile—secretary.

Susan Elizabeth Rhodes—secretary at Southern

Publishing Association, Nashville, Tennessee.

Fairra Ann Roddy—nurse.

Sherry Lynn Sagert—medical secretary.

Linda Nannett Sanderson—work in Collegedale.

Rachel Elaine Self—secretary.

Bonnie Jean Stevens—student missionary in

Seoule, Korea.

Rebecca Elaine Stirk—secretary at Department

of Education, Bureau of Rehabilitation, in

Frankfort, Kentucky.

Yolanda Lee Sutherland—nurse in Chattanooga

area.

Kathleen 8eaulieu Thurmon—nurse.

Beverly Fayr- Trivett—secretary.

Carole Ann Vining—nurse in Loma Linda, Calif.

Shirley May Voss—student at SMC.
Linda Mignon Walker

—

Varenda Diane Walker—secretary in

Chattanooga.

Vicki Crist Weddle—secretary.

Debra Kay Weeks—secretary at Audio and

Video Electronics in Chattanooga, Tennessee.

Bonnie Haefner Weron—secretary in

Chattanooga.

Gloria Howell Wickham—works as staff nurse

in Chattanooga area hospital,

lenny Lee Williams

—

Jacquie Marie Zytkoskee—student at SMC.
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